	SOCIO-LEGAL STUDIES ASSOCIATION

MINUTES OF EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEEETING

17TH MAY 2007, at Institute of Advanced Legal Studies, London

	
	
	

	Present
	Morag McDermont (Sec); Sally Wheeler (Chair); Tony Bradney (Vice-Chair; Bettina Lange; Dermot Feenan; Anne Barlowe; Lisa Glennon; Alison Dunn; Fiona Cowney; Hannah Quirk; Maki Tanaka; Nick Jackson; Daniel Monk; Marie Selwood; Fiona Beveridge; Rosemary Auchmuty; Jo Hunt; Dave Cowan; Helen Carr


	

	1.
	Apologies for absence
	

	
	Caroline Hunter; John Flood; Bronwen Morgan; Julian Webb; Robert Dingwall; Nicole Busby; Helen Stalford; Anne-Marie Farrell; Richard Moorhead & Simon Halliday (resigned)


	

	2.
	Minutes of meeting 23rd January 2007
	

	
	Agreed


	

	3.
	Matters Arising
	

	3.1
	See item 4.4: Cost of sending newsletter + stand + banner to LSA at Berlin will be £200. Agreed that we should take back issues of Newsletter for the stand


	Action MS

	4.
	Officers’ Reports
	

	4.1
	Chair – nothing to report not taken elsewhere in agenda


	

	4.2
	Vice-Chair – same


	

	4.3
	Treasurer

Report attached – invoice for £3,500 has been sent to Stirling University – no reply as yet. Total income for the 2006 conference approx £8,500. DM reported that there is a cash flow problem and proposed transferring funds from the Guaranteed Investment Bond to the current account. However, HC said that Kent could pay £5000 to SLSA as profits from 2007 conference – total profit for the 2005 Kent conference will be £14-15k.
	Action

HC

	
	DM said that Stirling Uni claimed that part of the reason the 2006 conference had made a loss was because VAT had been charged – agreed that future discussions with universities regarding holding the conference should make clear that conference fees are not a VATable supply by getting the host University to book the service.


	Action

SW

	4.4
	Membership Secretary
	

	
	Report attached – SLSA now has 504 fulltime members. The number of new members per annum had doubled since Alison Dunn sent round recruitment email – we now have a small number of members from non-law departments.


	

	4.5
	Webmaster Report
	

	
	Report attached: work on database almost complete, NJ confident that timetable in report can be met and database will be completely populated by with details from Lisa’s current database by mid-June.

Registration facility will be added to website so that members can access and amend their own files.

There was a discussion about whether SLSA should employ students to add data to on-line directory if members did not complete their entries – it was agreed that we should wait and see how complete information on directory was – no point in adding information from existing hard-copy directory.

Agreed there should be a limit on the number of entries that a member could add to their list of publications, but with the option of linking to a full list (and also option of linking to departmental/personal websites).


	

	4.6
	Newsletter Editor’s report
	

	
	Report and discussion paper attached. 7 law schools had so far agreed to provide sponsorship of £500 p.a. for 3 yrs (and Liverpool would say yes if asked.

Agreed: i) keep Newsletter as paper version, review in 2 years time ; ii) circulate letter asking for contributions to all law schools (Linda Mulcahy to have discretion as to how this is done).

Meeting sent thanks to Linda for writing to HoSs, to Marie for the discussion paper and to Bronwen for organising the questionnaire.


	Action

LM

	4.7
	Recruitment Officer
	

	
	Alison circulated draft A5 leaflet to be used to advertise SLSA at Berlin and elsewhere. Cost of printing £130+VAT per 1000.
	

	
	Agreed: to print 2,500; suggestions for amendments to be sent to AD


	Action: AD/All

	5.
	Kent Conference 2007
	

	
	Helen reported that there had been dissatisfaction about standard of accommodation and food expressed on feedback. Keyword/streams approach seemed to have worked successfully. Thanks recorded to everyone at Kent for great conference.


	

	6.
	2008 Conference: Manchester
	

	
	Exploring possibility of Town Hall for conference dinner.

Suggested theme – building on Nuffield Inquiry: proposed to run sessions on running research projects, bidding for funding, etc. It was suggested that these should be run as separate session, perhaps on day before main conference, as if run in parallel with other sessions experience suggests would be badly attended.

Discussion on day-rate: advised that this should NOT be reduced, but if anything increased because would be easy for people to attend for 1 day only.

Agreed: no plenary speakers.
	Action

HQ



	7.
	2009 Conference – De Montford University Bid
	

	
	See attached report. (MISSING)

Principle question is the arrangements for the evening sessions – agreed to explore option of events at Racecourse and/or Space Centre.

Agreed in principle to go ahead with DMU bid but to continue negotiations – proposal from DMU for financing NOT acceptable.
	Action

AB/SW



	7A
	2010 Conference
	

	
	Sally has been approached by University of West of England, Bristol. Agreed Sally to check out
	Action

SW



	8.
	Post Graduate Conference 2008
	

	
	This to be at Hull University, organised by Fiona Cownie with on-site team (though Fiona to check this out).

Date to be agreed at next meeting – 2nd week in Jan suggested as preferable from previous experience./

Agreed £5000 limit for expenditure as per 2007 (though Bristol conference costs came out at just over £3000)


	Action

FC



	9.
	Newsletter Consultation and Sponsoring
	

	
	See item 4.6 above


	

	10.
	Ethics Committee
	

	
	Dave Cowan, Bettina Lange agreed as new Exec members on Committee (Julian Webb, Anne Barlow existing).

Agreed Committee should meet twice before next Exec (which could be virtual meetings) and bring report to next Exec meeting on what action needs to be taken on Ethics Code etc.


	Action

JW, AB, DC, BL

	11.
	One Day Conferences
	

	11.1
	3rd October 2007 – date set for conference on Textbooks
	HC,SW,FC

	11.2
	Grant writing workshop – Wed 6th Feb 2008 – Dave, Sally, Anne Barlow 
	DC, SW, AB



	12.
	Heads of Association Forum
	

	
	See attached report (MISSING)


	

	13.
	Empirical Network
	

	13.1
	Sharon Witherspoon had asked Sally to attend meeting (Alison also attended) to discuss Nuffield ‘After Care’ package which would include seminar suppers.

Nuffield not supporting Empirical Network – discussed bringing this under SLSA umbrella through website. 
	Action

SW

	13.2
	ESRC recognition – 13 bids submitted; panel to consider includes Sally, Mike Adler, Russell Dobash and Alison Liebling
	

	13.3
	Funding for Manchester empirical research workshops – Manchester to provide costings and bid to be submitted, to include 2nd workshop day in May 2008
	Action

HQ+SW

	13.4
	SLSA Strategy Document

Agreed Sally to write brief document as response to Nuffield Inquiry findings
	Action 

SW



	14.
	Onati Workshop
	

	
	Report attached. Paper raises same issues as Sally previously discussed with Terry Halliday re: 5-yearly international meetings. Agreed i) that for environmental reasons SLSA should not be encouraging the creation of more meetings which would mean lots more airmiles – explore alternative options; ii) need ‘place at the table’ of any international consortium. Sally to attend meeting at Berlin
	Action

SW



	15.
	JLS and Empirical Studies
	

	
	Agreed not to pay for extra print-run of special issue of JLS on empirical studies – SLSA does not have money and in any case members can get JLS free from University libraries/e-journals


	

	16.
	Dates of Future Executive Meetings
	

	
	Thursday 20th September 2007

Thursday 17th January 2008 

Thursday 15th May 2008


	

	17.
	Any Other Business
	

	
	Next meeting to consider SLSA Constitution – in particular, rule on number of meetings Exec member can miss before being required to leave Exec; rules concerning whether co-opted member can then stand for re-election in next year (concern raised at AGM and by email to Sally); preparing job descriptions for all Exec members.
	Action

SW+??


Morag McDermont, 21st May 2007

	 
	
	


SOCIO-LEGAL STUDIES ASSOCIATION

TREASURER’S REPORT

17 May 2007

1. A detailed report was presented at the SLSA conference showing the position up to 28 February 2006. Since then there has been very little change and as a result this report is a very basic summary only. I will present a full report at the next executive meeting in September with a full breakdown of figures.

2. The accounts for last year have been audited and confirmed by Linda Mulcahy.

3. Since 28 February income totals £338.35 and payments/expenses £7573.42 (of which £4558.51 relate to the newsletter).

4. Stirling University Law School have agreed to pay the outstanding amount due to the SLSA from their own resources. Consequently, at their request, I sent them an invoice for £3,500.00. 

5. Current Balances 

Guaranteed Investment Bond: 
£30,514.98

Current Account: 


£   - 448.00 

(Despite this figure the bank account is not overdrawn due to a number of unrepresented cheques and standing orders are due soon. It may however be necessary to transfer some money from the GIB)

Daniel Monk

SLSA Executive Committee Meeting – 17 May 2007

Report from Membership Secretary

On 15 May 2007, the state of the membership database was as follows:

1075 on mailing list

This is comprised of -

· 373 non-members (receive the Newsletter and Directory free)

· 702 members – 

· 504 full members (450 in May 2006)

· 198 postgraduate members (189 in May 2006)

Payments

We are coming to the end of the SLSA year and payments for 2007 are due in July. First reminders will go out to all those who pay by cheque at the end of this month, and second reminders to non-payers will be sent in August. Standing Order payments will come in through July/August. By September 2007, I hope to have the majority of members fully paid up.

Online Database

Work is ongoing to create an electronic membership database with web-based functionality (for an update on the development of the database and the Online Directory please see Nick’s Webmaster Report).  

At Nick’s request, I have frozen the membership database (from 30 April 2007) and handed over the data to the developer to populate the online version. This data will be used for administrative purposes only in the new system and thus will not be viewable by the public or other members. The timescales identified by Nick suggest that the database will be operational in time for the payment of fees, the majority of which I expect to be made during July/August.

Lisa Glennon

Membership Secretary
For SLSA excecutive meeting May 07

Webmaster’s report

1. The new site is continuing to run well with no reported problems.

2. We still do not have in operation the membership / directory database. The delay on this is made more significant and frustrating by Lisa having at my request frozen operations on her previous database pending the new one coming into operation and I apologise to the Executive for this. There is no technical or logistical problem. José, our developer, has simply been tied up with final coursework and revision for his part-time degree at Kent Law School. His last exam is 16 May. I have agreed with him that we then work to this timetable:


(a) Transfer the database structure (which is already complete apart from some tweaking) from the test server to the SLSA site by about 25 May. Final modifications can then take place in situ as Lisa and Marie get a feel for the  database “hands-on” and suggest any fine tuning modifications they want.


(b) Complete modifications + the initial population of the database by about 15 June. (By “initial population” I mean transferring the membership information from Lisa’s previous and now-frozen database into the new one. Jose will be writing scripts to do most of this automatically. Some manual inputting will inevitably also be required. It is still envisaged that we will employ a student to do this for us but I have agreed with Jose that he and I will do it ourselves if this becomes necessary necessary to avoid any further delay.) 


(c) We shall then want members to add their own directory information to the database. I’ll need to work with Marie and Lisa on the details of how to publicise what is asked of members; instructions for registering and for inputting data; providing help for anyone who has problems.


Though by no means ideal this schedule will I hope meet Lisa’s needs to process payments; she has indicated that most arrive over the summer.


Marie tells me that she has had a number of queries about the online visibility of information on members. This will vary across different fields of the database: 

· It must be treated as a basic principle of data protection that no information on a member shall become public on the internet without her or his consent. 


· Some fields will not be made public in any case (eg information about subscription payments) Those people involved with administering the database will of course have access to these details.


· Some fields can be made internet visible at the option of individual members – for example people may or may not choose to post details of their publications, or to make their membership and their contact details public. (Members’ choice will be a groups of fields rather than individual fields – eg it might not be possible to make a phone number available but not an address. There should be scope to fine-tune this late May to early June and members of the exec may want input on this).


· I do not envisage any category of information which is visible to SLSA members only – but of course only SLSA members will have entries in the database which they can make visible.

3. Other issues noted in my report to the AGM should wait until the database is complete (eg de-bugging non-administrator editing; third-party commerce; whether to update or to drop the bulletin board; whether to update our version of the Joomla software.)

Nick Jackson, SLSA webmaster

Newsletter Editor’s Report to SLSA Executive Committee

17 May 2007
From: Marie Selwood

Number 51 (Spring 2007)
I was very pleased with this issue which contained very strong articles from Linda Mulcahy and Tony Bradney plus lots of positive information about SLSA initiatives and three pages targeted at student members. I now have the delivery details for the Berlin copies and will be sending them later this week. It looks as if they only need the 2000 and so I still have a stock of back issues which need distributing. Please could everyone bear this in mind if they are going to events or conferences as I can easily send you a few to give away. 

Other points

· print run – 4400
1200 for mailing list
800 for JLS
400 for Kent
2000 for Berlin

· page 16 Kent conference

· total editorial pages –15

Inserts
There were no inserts in this issue.

Number 52 (Summer 2007)

Again, I have masses of material for this issue and will also include anything that comes up during the meeting. Sharon Witherspoon is writing a response to Linda Mulcahy’s article in the last issue. I have extended the copy deadline as discussed in my report to the AGM and don’t anticipate any problems meeting the publication date. Unless the meeting decides against a hard copy version, I am planning to use the same printers and the same paper as last time. 

Other points

· print run – 2000
1200 for mailing list
800 for JLS

· page 16 Manchester conference?

· total editorial pages –15

Inserts

· Journal of Legal History (tbc after decision about printing) NB I have raised cost of this to £350 plus any additional postage costs.

Newsletter sponsorship and consultation: electronic or hard copy?

Discussion paper

I thought it would be helpful to summarise some of the issues surrounding the debate about whether the newsletter should be printed or distributed electronically. The responses to Bronwen’s survey were in favour of electronic distribution – 46.2% with 38.7% against.

Sponsorship

Law Schools: Linda Mulcahy offered to contact law schools. Apparently, there has been some delay with this but she is still hoping to do this and emailed a draft letter to Tony and me earlier this week.

Routledge/Cavendish: 

· minimum offer – £500 per issue for back page

· maximum offer – approx £1000 to cover printing costs in exchange for back-page advert, sponsorship byline on cover, and a free stand at the conference each year.

Routledge/Cavendish’s conference costs were £1336 - £350 for a stand, £80 for pack insert and £906 for a drinks reception. This makes the new maximum offer worth £2650 per year at the most assuming they would still pay for an insert and a reception. This obviously falls far short of the actual amount needed. The old agreement with Cavendish covered all printing and distribution costs in exchange for only the back cover (about £7000). 

Several respondents to the questionnaire raised the possibility of having both electronic and hard-copy versions – the latter especially for distribution to libraries. I think this would be quite difficult to organise and printing costs per newsletter would be proportionately higher but I am of course happy to look into it.

	Electronic publishing
	Hard copy

	Advantages:
· No printing or postage costs

· No limit to number of pages

· Possibility of using colour and photographs

· Opportunity for redesign

· Benefits environment

· Not dependent on sponsors

· Not identified with particular publisher

· Could be produced more often

· More searchable

· All receive it at the same time

· Can be easily forwarded to colleagues

Disadvantages

· Less convenient to read on screen

· Many people would not download it

· Loss of hard copies in libraries

· Loss of JLS circulation

· Loss of advertising revenue (approx £1000 pa)

· No newsletters in conference packs at SLSA and LSA and none to distribute at other events

· May not look as good when printed out

· Cost of printing transferred to recipients

· Gets lost among other emails
	Advantages:

· More easy/comfortable to read

· More portable

· Higher circulation (guaranteed 2000 per issue plus other opportunities)

· Physical product of SLSA

· Income from advertising (approx £1000 pa)

· Useful for raising profile of SLSA at conferences/events

· More likely to be passed on

· Could be emailed to members as pdf as well as hardcopy

· Long-standing relationship with JLS

Disadvantages:

· Printing and distribution costs

· Less environmentally friendly

· Limited number of pages

· Need to look for sponsorship and give space/byline to sponsors

· Use of only one colour and no pictures

· Delay in reaching overseas members




This is only a round-up of some of the more obvious points and there will be some things that I have missed. I do think that it would be a mistake to make a hasty decision to change to electronic distribution as once this has been done it would be extremely difficult to reverse. 

If the decision is made to move to electronic publication, serious thought would need to be given to finding ways to raise the circulation. Initially, it seems that it would only go to the 700 or so members on the mailing list which is a drop of more than half. 

The newsletter would also have to be completely changed as its current format is that of a printed publication and as an electronic newsletter it would have a different character and the exec would need to make decisions on its role. I have covered some of this in the bullet points above but would like to say that in my opinion there is not time to make the change from hard copy to electronic before the summer issue unless you are happy to circulate a pdf of the newsletter in its current format. 

Sponsorship of Socio-Legal Newsletter
Newsletter costing information

Printing: The cost of the printing is approximately £1000 each for the two issues of the newsletter for which the print run is 2000 (summer and winter). The print run for the spring issue is larger: usually around 3500 costing approx £1500. 

Postage, collation etc: The variable costs significantly increase the total cost of the newsletter. Postage for the winter issue was £646. This was higher than expected because one of the inserts booked was a booklet (2pp A4 folded) and therefore heavier which pushed the postage into a higher band. Collation/fulfilment (ie stuffing envelopes and folding JLS copies) was £223 which again varies depending on the number of inserts. The JLS is now printed in Singapore. The cost of sending 800 newsletters there was £345. There is also a one-off shipping cost of sending the newsletter to the LSA annual meeting which I think is around £200–£300.

Inserts: In the past, the sponsors covered the postage as well so I didn’t bother to limit the size of inserts. However, I think from now on we should either charge more for heavier inserts or limit them to one sheet of A4. The current charge for an insert is £300 (no VAT to add). This has been the same since 2002. Income from inserts varies, but there are usually one or two in each issue, so around £1000-£1500-worth of income per year approx. 

Total printing and distribution for winter issue: £2200
Cost illustration for 2007

Printing: 1000+1000+1500

£3500

Postage: 500x3



£1500

Collation/fulfilment: 200x3

  £600

Shipping for JLS and LSA:1050+250
£1300

Total




£6900

Summary: If we want sponsorship to cover all the costs, we need to look for about £7000. If we can get the JLS/Blackwells to pay for the newsletters to go to Singapore, we only need £6000. 

Possible benefits for sponsors

· contributing to the growth and development of socio-legal studies in the UK and internationally

· law school/university logo on inside front cover of newsletter

· law school/university logo on newsletter page of new website plus link

· discounts on inserts to advertise courses and events

Website Editor’s Report to SLSA Executive Committee

17 May 2007

Marie Selwood

As reported to the AGM, the new website was launched on Monday 2 April. So far it seems to be working well and I’ve had a small amount of positive feedback from members and some constructive criticism via the exec list. I have done a small amount of updating since then, mainly to exec details following the AGM. 

As discussed at the last meeting, I will gradually add pictures over the next few months. I have asked smallgrantholders and seminar competition winners to take photos of their activities/events and will include this request regularly in future correspondence with members. It should also be possible to get permission from publishers to use book covers on our book prizes page and I will look into this. I am also going to scan some newsletter front covers to use on the newsletter page. I have pictures of the conference from Dermot and from Kent University which I will also be uploading and would be grateful if people going to Berlin could take some nice photographs for me. I still think that it would nice to have pictures of exec members on the exec page but I only have five pictures so far and haven’t used them yet as I thought it would look a bit odd to have so few.

There are a few issues to consider for the future:

· How to develop research area? For example:
bibliographies – socio-legal key texts in each subject area?;
socio-legal teaching resources?

· Editing by exec members and/or other SLSA members

· News area
Bulletin board and email network

These continue to be used in the same way which seems to work well for the moment. The future of the bulletin board is now more closely linked to the way that the website develops in the future. It has never really been used as a discussion board and it may be that developing a news area on the website will make the board redundant. It is probably best to continue as we are at present and review the board’s existence when the website’s role has become clearer.
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